
Village of Hampshire 
Village Board Meeting 

Thursday December 3, 2020 - 7:00 PM 
Hampshire Village Hall – 234 S. State Street 

AGENDA 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Establish Quorum (Physical and Electronic) 
 

3. Pledge of Allegiance 
 

4. Public Comments 
  

5. Approval of Minutes from November 19, 2020 
 

6. Village Manager’s Report 
a. Motion to Renew and Bind the Village Insurance Package for Calendar Year 2021 at a 

cost of $176,937 - Lori Lyons 
b. Motion to Approve the First Payment of $48,172.37 to Stark and Sons Trenching, Inc. 

for Work on the Highland Ave. Stormwater Project - Tim Paulson (total contract is 
$83,935). 

c. Building Department Software Update/Demo 
d. COVID-19 Update; Test Site, Posters, Hand Sanitizer - Jay Hedges 

 
7. Village Board Committee Reports 

a. Fields & Trails 
b. Village Services 
c. Public Works 

i. Streets Department Report 
d. Business Development Commission 
e. Finance 

i. A Motion to Approve the December 3, 2020 Accounts Payable 
f. Public Relations 
g. Planning/Zoning 
h. Public Safety 

i. Police Department Report 
 

8. New Business 
 

9. Announcements 
 

10. Executive Session 
 

11. Any items to be reported and acted upon by the Village Board after returning to open session 
 

12. Adjournment 



Attendance: By Public Act 101-0640, all public meetings and public hearings for essential governmental services may be held by 
video or tele conference during a public health disaster, provided there is an accommodation for the public to participate, and submit 
questions and comments prior to meeting. If you would like to attend this meeting by Video or Tele Conference, you must e-mail the 
Village Clerk with your request no later than noon (12 PM) two days prior to the meeting, and a link to participate will be sent to 
your e-mail address the day of the meeting, including all exhibits and other documents (the packet) to be considered at the meeting.  
 
The Village of Hampshire, in compliance with the Americans With Disabilities Act, requests that persons with disabilities, who 
require certain accommodations to allow them to observe and/or participate in the meeting(s) or have questions about the accessibility 
of the meeting(s) or facilities, contact the Village at 847-683-2181 to allow the Village to make reasonable accommodations for these 
persons. 



 
                                                        

VILLAGE OF HAMPSHIRE  
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES  

MINUTES 
November 19, 2020 

  
The regular meeting of the Village Board of Hampshire was called to order by Village 
President Jeffrey Magnussen at 7:00 p.m. in the Village of Hampshire Village Board Room, 
234 S. State Street, on Thursday, November 19, 2020. 
 
Trustee Reid made a motion to allow Trustee’s Kelly, Koth, Krajecki, and Robinson to join 
the meeting electronic: 
 
                                           Seconded by Trustee Klein 

Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes:  Reid and Klein 
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 
Present: Christine Klein, Mike Reid, and Jeffrey Magnussen. 
 
Electronically: Trustees Aaron Kelly, Toby Koth, Ryan Krajecki, and Erik Robinson. Also 
Julie Morrison - EEI, Tim Paulson - EEI, Village Attorney Mark Schuster, and Assistant to 
the Village Manager Josh Wray. 
 
Also Present: Village Manager Jay Hedges, Village Clerk Linda Vasquez, Finance Director 
Lori Lyons, Police Chief Brian Thompson. 
 
A quorum was established. 
 
President Magnussen led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Michelle Bunkowske - Copper Barrel: Michelle asked if the Village was going to use the 
recent determination that local liquor commissions can take liquor licenses away for 
operating during the state shutdown and what that procedure would look like. 
Gina Pearson - The Kave: Gina stated she and other business owners are here to ask if it 
is possible to keep business open. 
Jim Esposito – Jimmy’s Bar: Jim echoed the statements of the two speakers before him. 
Village President Magnussen said the Board will discuss these issues under Public 
Relations later in the agenda. 

 
MINUTES 
Trustee Krajecki moved to approve the minutes of November 5, 2020. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Klein  
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Koth, Klein, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 
 
 
 



 
                                                        
VILLAGE MANAGER REPORT: 
 
Trustee Koth moved to approve Ordinance 20-28: Amending the Village Code, Chapter 2: 
Police Regulations Article VI: Parking Regulations, by adding certain parking restrictions 
on Warner Street in the Village.  
 

Seconded by Trustee Robinson 
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Koth, Klein, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 
Trustee Kelly moved to approve a Professional Engineering Services Agreement with EEI 
for a Risk and Resilience assessment and emergency response planning for the Village’s 
Water Systems. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Klein  
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Koth, Klein, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 
Trustee Robinson moved to approve Resolution 20-16: Determining the amount of funds 
to be levied for the 2020 tax year through real estate taxes for the Village of Hampshire, 
Kane County, Illinois. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Klein 
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Klein, Koth, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 
Trustee Koth moved to approve Resolution 20-17: Authorizing the closure of Special 
Service Area #9 depository account at Resource Bank.  
 

Seconded by Trustee Koth 
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Klein, Koth, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

 Absent: None 
 
Assistant to the Village Manager Wray presented the water loss report. Village Manager 
Hedges reported that a major leak was detected and repaired in October which explains 
the recent reduction in water loss. Mr. Hedges added that the goal for water loss is below 
10%, so the Village will be conducting leak detection annually and including repairs in the 
Capital Budget.   
 

 
VILLAGE BOARD COMMITTEE REPORTS                    

 
a) Public Safety – Trustee Koth commended the Police Department for how it handled 

the missing person case. Chief Thompson thanks surrounding law enforcement and 
other organizations for providing assistance during the search, including, Kane 



 
                                                        

County Emergency Services. Chief Thompson added that this was a well-
coordinated effort that included volunteers, helicopters, drones K-9 dogs, and 
thermal imaging.  
  

b) Fields & Trails – No report 
 

c) Village Services – Trustee Kelly reported garbage will be delayed one day next 
week because of Thanksgiving. It is also the last day for yard waste pickup. 

 
d) Public Works – No report  

 
e) Business Development – Trustee Krajecki reported the BDC held a joint meeting 

with Public Relations Committee where a5 Branding presented the first round of 
creative for the new brand. Additionally, the Village received notice from DCEO that 
the CDBG revolving loan fund closeout grant has been awarded for the Streetscape 
project. It still has several steps to go through before the money can be spent, but it 
is moving along. Trustee Krajecki gave a big thank you to Fredi Beth Schmutte, Lori 
Lyons, Jay Hedges, and Josh Wray. Mr. Hedges underlined the fact that the Village 
attempted to use this grant money for higher priorities first, but Streetscape was 
ultimately the highest-priority project that was eligible. 
 
Trustee Krajecki also noted that the BDC would like to work with the Chamber to 
start a local CEO group to engage in the Community, to learn how the Village can 
support their businesses, and to develop a program for entrepreneurs. 
 
The Vintage Hammer will be the December issue of Hampshire’s Very Own. 
 
The Chamber’s Mistletoe Market was a great success and the Village appreciates 
the ongoing efforts of Executive Director Jeanie Mayer.   
 

f) Finance –  
 
a. Accounts Payable –  
 
Trustee Reid moved to approve the Accounts Payable in the sum of $413.03 for 
employee Lori Lyons paid on or before November 25, 2020. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Robinson 
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Klein, Koth, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 

Trustee Krajecki moved to approve the Accounts Payable in the sum of $196,608.58 
paid on or before November 25, 2020. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Koth 
Motion carried by roll call vote. 
Ayes: Kelly, Klein, Koth, Krajecki, Robinson, Reid  
Nays: None 

   Absent: None 
 



 
                                                        

g) Public Relations – Trustee Reid noted the Covid19 virus is getting worse again, but 
noted that the Village has no authority to enforce the Governors Mitigation 
Guidelines without state legislation. The State Liquor Commission did send out an 
opinion stating that the local liquor commissions can suspend liquor licenses for 7 
days under their current powers. Trustee Kelly walked the Board through an 
interpretation of COVID-19 data. The Village Board discussed the Village’s roll in the 
pandemic as well as potential actions it could take, including an education campaign 
suggested by Trustee Robinson. This issue will be further discussed at the Public 
Relations Committee meeting on Monday, November 23. 
 

h) Planning/Zoning – Trustee Robinson reported Crown Development has postponed 
public hearings on their Oakstead Development as they now plan to develop a new 
site plan for the entire project rather than just the northern portion that includes the 
new D300 elementary school. Hearings will now be in January.  
 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS  
Village President Magnussen commended everyone on a great job at the Mistletoe Market. 
Santa did a wonderful job. Be safe everyone and have a great Thanksgiving. 
  
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Trustee Reid moved to adjourn the Village Board meeting at 8:21 p.m. 
 

Seconded by Trustee Klein 
Motion carried by roll call vote 
Ayes: Kelly, Klein, Koth, Krajecki, Robinson, and Reid 
Nays: None 
Absent: None                                   

 ________________________ 
                                                                                   Linda Vasquez Village Clerk  
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AGENDA SUPPLEMENT 

TO: President Magnussen, Village Board and Village Manager Hedges 

FROM: Lori Lyons, Finance Director 

FOR: December 3, 2020 Village Board Meeting  

RE: Insurance Coverage Renewal 

Background: The Village secured insurance coverage through Arthur J. Gallagher Risk 

Management Services (AJG) after having been with Illinois Municipal League Risk 

Management Association (IMLRMA) for years and years. This will be our seventh 

renewal utilizing AJG services. After prior discussion with the Village Board this past 

September, the Village’s insurance was not re-marketed for 2021 and we moved forward with 

renewal coverage with Trident (package, auto, umbrella, employment practices, law 

enforcement liability), Hartford Steam Boiler Inspection & Insurance Company (boiler 

& machinery), Hanover (crime), BCS Insurance (cyber) and the Illinois Public Risk Fund 

(workers’ compensation). 

Analysis: Overall, the market finds premiums increasing. AJG states that over communities are 

seeing a 6% to 15% increases for the coming year, on average. Continued natural disasters such 

as wild fires, wind, hail and hurricanes are driving property premiums up. General liability 

and umbrella market premium costs rising due to large judgements leading to several carriers 
exiting the public sector market over the last couple of years. Cybercrime was high before the 

pandemic but there are been an astronomical increase in 2020 with cybercriminals 

capitalizing on the coronavirus chaos and uncertainty. Workers compensation insurance 

continues to be fairly stable with the premiums are depended on losses and increases in wage 

expense. The premium totals (all lines) $176,937 which is an overall increase of nearly 6.8% 

which is broken down as follows: 

Line of Coverage 2020-2021 Change 

Package 82,106 7.82% 

Boiler & Machinery 4,985 14.49% 

Umbrella 9,111 4.11% 

Cyber 3,269 46.06% 

Crime 880 2.21% 

WC 76,586 4.49% 

Total 176,937 6.80% 

jhedges
Cross-Out
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Also, it’s nice to note that the Village receives a safety grant from our worker’s compensation 

carrier, Illinois Public Risk Fund. The grant awarded for calendar year 2021 will be $6,637. 

These funds will be used to enhance the safety of our employees and facilities. 

 

Recommendation: Staff recommends proceeding with renewal and requests authorization to 

bind coverage offered by Arthur J. Gallagher through Argonaut Insurance at Trident (package, 

auto, umbrella employment practices, law enforcement liability), Hartford Steam Boiler 

Inspection & Insurance Company (boiler & machinery), Hanover (crime), BCS Insurance 

(cyber) and the Illinois Public Risk Fund (workers’ compensation). 



























Village of Hampshire 
234 S. State Street, Hampshire IL 60140 

Phone: 847-683-2181    www.hampshireil.org 
 

Agenda Supplement 

TO:    President Magnussen; Board of Trustees 

FROM:   Dave Starrett, Streets Supervisor 

FOR:   Regular Village Board Meeting on September 3, 2020 

RE:    Streets Department Monthly Report - November 

Reported Metrics (see charts below): 
• The Streets Dept. responded to 144 utility locate requests, 4 of which were emergency 

requests. 
• 9.14 tons of asphalt was used for work on South Ave. and the 200 block of Red Hawk Dr. 

as well for as miscellaneous patching. 
• The three emergency callouts were on Nov. 10 (storm/wind), Nov. 15 (water main break 

on Rt. 72), and Nov. 24 (snow). 

Other Work: 
• During the 3” snow event on Nov. 24, the department used 43.5 tons of salt and 43.5 

man-hours. 
• The department completed tree trimming in Hampshire Highlands, Hampshire Fields, 

Hampshire Hills, and Hampshire Meadows. 
• Other miscellaneous projects, such as a street light repair, were also completed. 
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